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Metropolitan King County Council
Transportation, Economy, and Environment Committee
STAFF REPORT
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	Nick Wagner



SUBJECT
Approval of a collective bargaining agreement with the Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Local 1652R.
SUMMARY
Proposed Ordinance 2015-0210 (Att. 1) would approve a collective bargaining (CBA) (Att. 1-A) with the Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Council 2, Local 1652R (WSCCCE) covering 40 employees in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP). 
The Covered Employees
Fourteen of the covered employees work in the Industrial Waste Program of the Wastewater Treatment Division of DNRP, and 26 work in the Hazardous Waste Management Program of the Water and Land Resources Division of DNRP. As described in the transmittal letter (Att. 4), these employees do a wide variety of work that protects water and air quality through regulation enforcement and public engagement. Their 36 classifications are listed in Addendum A to the CBA (Att. 1-A).
The New CBA
The new CBA is a two-year continuation, or “rollover,” of the previous CBA (including the appendices), as modified by a memorandum of agreement (MOA) (Addendum B to the CBA, Att. 1-A) that the Council approved on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916. The new CBA covers the calendar years 2015 and 2016.
BACKGROUND

This bargaining unit’s previous CBA expired at the end of 2014, but its terms continued in effect pursuant to RCW 41.56.123(1),[footnoteRef:1] except to the extent that they were modified by the MOA between the County and the King County Coalition of Unions that the Council approved on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916. The MOA provided for cost-of-living adjustments (COLAs) of 2.0 percent for 2015 and 2.25 percent for 2016 and a $500-per-employee lump sum payment for 2014. A copy of the staff report on the MOA (without the attachments) is Attachment 2 to this staff report. [1:  RCW 41.56.123(1) provides: “After the termination date of a collective bargaining agreement, all of the terms and conditions specified in the collective bargaining agreement shall remain in effect until the effective date of a subsequent agreement, not to exceed one year from the termination date stated in the agreement. Thereafter, the employer may unilaterally implement according to law.”] 


ANALYSIS

The only changes in the new CBA are the new effective dates (January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2016), the changes made by the MOA that the Council approved by Ordinance 17916 in November 2014, as described above, and several minor changes in the contract language for the purpose of contract standardization.
FISCAL IMPACT
The proposed new CBA would have no fiscal impact beyond that of the MOA that the Council approved in November 2014. The amounts listed in the Fiscal Note (Att. 5) are attributable to the MOA, not the new CBA.
INVITED
Jim Johnson, Labor Negotiator, King County Office of Labor Relations
Mary Louis, Staff Representative, Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Council 2, Local 1652R
ATTACHMENTS	
1. Proposed Ordinance 2015-0210
Att. A (Collective Bargaining Agreement)
2. Staff report on Ordinance 17916 (Nov. 10, 2014) (without attachments)
3. Checklist and Summary of Changes (prepared by executive staff)
4. [bookmark: _GoBack]Transmittal Letter
5. Fiscal Note
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